
“The purpose of the Zone 9 Advisory Committee: SECTION 1: To advise the County Board of Supervisors concerning all policy decisions relating 
to Zone 9. The Committee shall determine the needs, desires, and financial capabilities of the property owners in Zone 9 and, upon deliberation, 
shall convey to the Board of Supervisors their recommendations with respect to the objectives of said zone. SECTION 2: To recommend to the Board 
of Supervisors specific programs to alleviate and control flood damage within Zone 9 with recognition of the ecological and aesthetic values of the 
programs. Further, to recommend to the Board of Supervisors other programs within Zone 9 concerning the objects and purposes of the Flood 
Control District Act. SECTION 3: To recommend methods of financing programs for Zone 9.” – Excerpts from the By-Laws adopted March 1, 2011 
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SAN LUIS OBISPO COUNTY FLOOD CONTROL AND WATER CONSERVATION 
DISTRICT 

ZONE 9 ADVISORY COMMITTEE 
 
NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN that the Zone 9 Advisory Committee will hold a Regular Meeting at 
1:30 PM on Wednesday, October 12, 2022 at the City of San Luis Obispo, Community 
Development Department in Conference Room #1 located at 919 Palm Street, San Luis Obispo, 
CA 93401. 
 

To participate via Zoom (NON-VOTING MEMBERS and GUESTS ONLY): 
https://us06web.zoom.us/j/82060579052?pwd=SVJvZWg0VUdOYUE0eHl3KzNwMUdBZz09 
Call-in information: Dial +1 (669) 900-6833, Meeting ID: 820 6057 9052, Passcode: 351543 

 
AGENDA 

 
1. Introductions and roll call 
2. Approval of April 13, 2022 meeting minutes  

3. Fiscal Year 2022/23 Budget Presentation 
4. Endorsement of the City of San Luis Obispo’s Annual Work Plan – Fiscal Year 2023-24 
5. Ongoing Updates 

a. Mid-Higuera Bypass Project  
b. Creek Maintenance  
c. Arundo Removal  

d. East Fork Limited Study  
6. Public comment 

At this time, the public may address the Committee on any item not appearing on the agenda 
that is within the subject matter jurisdiction of the Committee.  

7. Future agenda items 
 
 

Next Regular Meeting 
Wednesday, December 7, 2022 at 1:30 PM 
City of San Luis Obispo, Community Development Department 
919 Palm Street, San Luis Obispo, CA 93401 

https://us06web.zoom.us/j/82060579052?pwd=SVJvZWg0VUdOYUE0eHl3KzNwMUdBZz09
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SAN LUIS OBISPO COUNTY FLOOD CONTROL AND WATER CONSERVATION DISTRICT 
ZONE 9 ADVISORY COMMITTEE 

 
Meeting Minutes – Wednesday, October 12, 2022 

 
Members Attending: 
Wayne Peterson, County At-Large (Chair) 
Christine Mulholland, City At-Large 
Carlyn Christianson, City Council 
Brian Nelson, City Staff (Vice-Chair) 
Jonathan Hall, County At-Large #1 (Alternate) 
  
Non-Voting Members and Guests Attending:* 
Freddy Otte, City Staff 
Janet Andrews, County At-Large #2 (Alternate) 
Brendan Clark, San Luis Obispo County (Secretary) 
May Thiri Kyaw, San Luis Obispo County (Staff) 
Joey Steil, San Luis Obispo County   
Jessica Johnson, San Luis Obispo County 
Harold Wright, San Luis Obispo County   
 
*Attended (virtually by Zoom):   
 

 
1.  Introductions and roll call 
 

Chair calls the meeting to order at 1:30 PM and a quorum is established. Introduction of 
attendees.  
 

2. Approval of April 13, 2022 meeting minutes  
 

W. Peterson introduces the item. 
  
C. Mulholland comments that she has no amendments to offer. 
 
Motion by: Christine Mulholland 
Second by: Carlyn Christianson 
 
The Committee approves the April 13, 2022 meeting minutes (5-0-0) 

 
3. Fiscal Year 2022/23 Budget Presentation 

 
B. Clark introduces the item and J. Johnson presents on the Budget for the 2022-23 Fiscal 
Year. 
 
W. Peterson asks about Stream Data Management item on the budget. B. Clark answers.  



2 
 

 
W. Peterson asks if all rainfall data are being saved and preserved. B. Clark confirms. 
 
C. Mulholland comments on confusion between commas and periods in the budget 
document.  B. Clark responds. 
 
C. Mulholland comments on the figures for Maintenance Recording Data Gauges and 
County Area Veg. Maintenance line-items and asks why the numbers are much higher for 
the upcoming fiscal year. B. Clark responds. 
 
B. Nelson asks about revenues and financing sources. B. Clark and J. Johnson responds.  
 

 
4. Endorsement of the City of San Luis Obispo’s Annual Work Plan – Fiscal Year 2023-

24 
 
B. Clark introduces item and B. Nelson and F. Otte presents on the City’s Zone 9 Budget 
Request for the 2023-24 Fiscal Year.  
 
C. Mulholland clarifies if the budget request for Silt Removal is on top of the existing 
funding and asks how we ended up with money unspent from last year for Silt Removal 
if we have a $0 budget every year. B. Clark responds. B. Nelson adds to response.  
 
B. Clark states that the General Creek Maintenance funds, in contrast to the Silt Removal 
funds, resets every year and does not carry over. 
 
J. Hall asks what date the County’s fiscal year starts. B. Clark responds. 

 
B. Nelson states the Mid-Higuera Bypass Project is still at 90% design and the City 
currently has one permit from the Water Quality Control Board and are waiting for a 
couple more permits to come in. C. Mulholland asks when the permit would expire, and 
B. Nelson responds.  

 
B. Nelson states the project could begin construction in the dry season of 2024 pending 
design completion, permit approvals and easement agreements. Additional information 
regarding project costs, DWR grant, and the Zone 9 funding request for 2023-24 fiscal 
year is given.  

 
W. Peterson asks if the City has talked to the County about the funding availability. B. 
Nelson responds.  

 
B. Clark adds the city has submitted this funding request under the existing City-County 
agreement and would potentially not require a new agreement if approved.  
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W. Peterson asks if next year we would be looking at multiple requests and approvals 
that would include this new maintenance related project work. B. Clark responds.  

 
Motion by: Christine Mulholland, to take the Budget Request by the City, as Presented 
to the Board of Supervisors. 
Second by: Carlyn Christianson 
 
J. Hall asks if it is appropriate for him to abstain from voting because they receive 
funding through the City for Zone 9 efforts. B. Clark responds.  

 
Motion to have the budget request presented to the Board of Supervisor passes. (4-0, J. 
Hall abstains)  

 
8. Ongoing Updates 

a. Mid-Higuera Bypass Project  

B. Nelson states one permit has been issued so far. The City is making progress 
on securing easements and have received appraisals for multiple properties and 
if everything go as planned, advertisement for construction will begin next fall.  

 
W. Peterson comments on the permit fee refund. B. Nelson and F. Otte 
responds.  

 
b. Creek Maintenance  

F. Otte comments on the creek maintenance efforts at the Marsh Street Bridge 
and at different locations along Stenner Creek and Prefumo Creek.  
 
B. Clark comments on an extreme flooding that occurred at the intersection near 
the Prefumo Creek area in 1995.  
 
F. Otte shares the City has been in contact with Cal Trans and Chevron to let 
them know that they are responsible for maintaining the Prefumo creek areas 
within their properties.  
 
C. Mulholland comments on flooding on freeway around LOVR back in 1969 or 
1973 and asks if the work we are doing now will help alleviate flooding in the 
area once we have another wet year. F. Otte responds.  
 
W. Peterson comments that the portion of creek from LOVR North to Prado Road 
used to be a third of the size it is today. 
 

C. Mulholland expresses concern that to this day, a portion of LOVR experiences 
overflow from the creek even with smaller storm events. W. Peterson and F. Otte 
responds. 
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F. Otte comments on City and County’s efforts in East Fork SLO Creek and states 
the California Conservation Corps will be coming out for three weeks beginning 
October 17th to carry out flood control activities. The City and the County has 
secured all necessary right-of-entries except for one for the Thousand Hills Pet 
Resort. W. Peterson offers to speak to owner of the pet resort if needed. B. Clark 
responds.  
 

B. Clark and F. Otte explains the scope and goals of the East Fork Creek 
Maintenance project. 
 

c. Arundo Removal 

J. Hall comments that work has begun and states they now have access to areas 
upstream of LOVR that they haven’t been able to before due to homeless 
encampments. However, the stretch of creek near Octagon Barn is no longer 
accessible for the same reason. Two areas remaining that aren’t currently under 
treatment are at LOVR Bridge and See Canyon due to permitting and scheduling 
conflicts. 

 
B. Clark asks if it is a possibility to try to do Arundo removal together with the 
County’s vegetative maintenance in the future. J. Hall responds.  

 
F. Otte comments he has been in contact with personnel from the California 
Department of Fish and Wildlife (Linda and Julie) and will be doing quarterly calls 
to allow for better communication for future projects/maintenance efforts and 
ideally facilitate permitting process. J. Hall adds to comment.  

   

W. Peterson comments on the permitting process. J. Hall and F. Otte responds. 
There is additional roundtable discussion regarding permitting. 

 

d. East Fork Limited Study  
B. Clark states that the study wasn’t ready for review today and gives an 
overview on the consultant’s findings from the modeling.  
 

W. Peterson comments on flooding at Vachell Lane. B. Clark responds. 
 
B. Clark comments on improving culvert maintenance in the East Fork area and 
other high-flood-risk areas in the future.  

 
B. Nelson asks if the study talks about maintenance downstream. B. Clark 
responds.  
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9. Public comment 
 

W. Peterson comments on study on PFAS done by the County.  
 

10. Future agenda items 

 
• Presentations on different projects occurring throughout the watershed (e.g., 

Marre Weir Rehabilitation, Avila Drainage Study)  
• East Fork Study – Draft Report 

 
 
Meeting adjourned at approximately 2:52 PM 
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Agenda Item #3: Fiscal Year 2023/24 Budget Presentation 
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Agenda Item #4:  

Endorsement of the City of San Luis Obispo’s Annual Work Plan – Fiscal Year 2023-24 
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Date:  October 4, 2022 
 
To:   Brendan Clark, Water Resources Engineer – County of San Luis Obispo  
From:   Brian Nelson, City Engineer - City of San Luis Obispo  
 
Subject:  2023-2024 Zone 9 Budget Request  
 
Based on the current status and future needs to continue making progress on several projects, the City is 
requesting the following funding from Zone 9 for the 2023-2024 Fiscal Year. 
 

Project Name Requested FY 2023/24 
General Creek Maintenance $183,500 
General Creek Maintenance in County Areas $60,000 
Silt Removal $150,000 
Mid Higuera Bypass $1,400,000 

Total $1,793,500 
 
General Creek Maintenance 
$134,500 to fund ongoing general creek maintenance which includes channel clearing, including removal 
of trees, vegetation, and arundo from creeks.  Funding is planned to be used as follows: 

1. Contract Labor - Channel Clearing:  $100,000 
2. Channel Tree Removals:   $50,000 
3. Vegetation Disposal:   $ 5,000 
4. Arundo Removal:   $28,000 

 
General Creek Maintenance in County Areas 
$60,000 to fund ongoing assessment and maintenance of creeks and waterways that come into or leave 
the City and cross County jurisdictional area. This will be an expansion of the existing work program the 
City currently undertakes in City-limits. Prioritization will be completed where flooding or backwatering 
has occurred in the past to ensure proper drainage exists. Funding is planned to be used as follows: 

1. Creek Assessment and Mapping:    $3,000 
2. Contract Labor/Tree Contractor - Channel Clearing: $52,000 
3. Vegetation Disposal:     $ 5,000 

 
Silt Removal 
Existing funding to support Silt Removal is approximately $130,000. Each year City staff assess several 
creek locations for silt accumulation and focus future projects in the areas that have the highest benefit 
to the creek system. The existing funds, in addition to the requested appropriation of $150,000, will 
support design surveys, permitting work, and silt removal construction work at locations selected for a 
project in Fall 2023. Typically, yearly silt removal projects address 1-3 locations, with the construction cost 
directly related to the volume of silt removed and ease of access for construction equipment. In 2023, 
staff are planning to perform silt removal at up to five locations. 
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Mid Higuera Bypass 
Mid-Higuera Bypass project is currently at a 90% design completion. County Staff have submitted for 
environmental regulatory permits and have so far received a Regional Water Quality Control Board 
Section 401 permit. The design will be finalized once the remaining environmental permits for Army Corp 
and Fish and Wildlife are received.  
 
Pending final design completion, permit approvals, and final property easement agreements, the project 
could begin construction within the 2024 calendar year. The City was awarded a $6 million DWR grant for 
the project, but the total project cost is underfunded by an estimated $4.3 million, largely due to 
inflationary construction cost escalation of approximately 37% since estimates were last produced (per 
California DGS), with much of that increase occurring over the last year due to shortages in labor and 
materials and increases in fuel costs. Total project costs include construction, construction 
management/engineering and environmental compliance, easements, and construction contingency.  
 
This funding request is for maintenance related project work included in the Mid-Higuera Bypass project 
scope, including: 
 

• Removal of invasive plant species 
• Tree pruning and tree removals 
• Removal of trash and other debris in creek channel 
• Silt Removal at Marsh Street Bridge 
• Plantings and plant establishment 
• Construction phase design support and environmental services 

 
The estimated costs of the above work scope including contingencies is approximately $1.4 million. 
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TO:  Zone 9 Advisory Committee 

FROM:  Brian Nelson, City Engineer, City of San Luis Obispo 

  Blaize Uva, Environmental Specialist, County Public Works 

DATE:   October 12, 2022 

SUBJECT:  Mid-Higuera Bypass Project Updates 

 

Update 

During September 2021, the County of San Luis Obispo Water Conservation and Flood Control 
District (District), in coordination with the City of San Luis Obispo (City), applied for several 
permits in compliance with the provisions of the Clean Water Act and provided responses in 
February 2022 to initial requests for information from the following agencies: 
 

• California Department of Fish and Wildlife (CDFW), Section 1600 

A response to CDFW’s 8/26/22 RFI response has been prepared and the City has 
finalized their review – it will be submitted to CDFW by 10/7/2022. The County will had a 
meeting on 10/6 with CDFW and discussed the permitting and excessive, repetitive RFIs. 
 

• Army Corps of Engineers (ACOE), Section 404 

ACOE is in consultation with the USFWS. On 9/26 the Corps forwarded on a USFWS 
question regarding 3:1 mitigation ratio and if there is sufficient space to mitigate 
replacement plantings at this ratio. We will resolve the question by 10/7. A copy of the 
401 permit was forwarded to the Corp. 
 

• Regional Water Quality Control Board (RWQCB), Section 401 

This permit was issued 9/22/22. We will receive a $13,442 permit fee refund. 

The City is making progress on securing permanent easements and temporary construction 
easements. So far the City has received appraisals from Hamner, Jewel and Associates for work 
impacting the Madonna Property west of Bianchi Bridge and the Todd Property adjacent to 
Mathews open space where channel widening will involve removal of an existing structure on 
the Todd property. The City has also received a third appraisal for the Hayes property, which is 
adjacent to Todd.  

On July 19th, City staff received negotiating authority from City Council to begin formal 
negotiations with the Madonna and Todd properties. Staff will return to Council for negotiating 
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authority for the other affected properties once all appraisals are received, which is expected to 
occur by the end of 2022. 

Additionally, City and County staff are pursuing a negotiated funding arrangement for the 
unfunded portion of the project construction phase. In May, City staff transmitted a formal 
letter request for funding support to County Staff.  

Wallace Group’s remaining final design work continues as follows: 
• Topographic survey on Bianchi to capture development improvements (completed) 
• Legal descriptions for property negotiations (in progress, nearing completion) 
• Utility letters and coordination (in progress) 
• 95% PS&E revisions (pending Jurisdictional permit review and comments) 
• Right of entry and construction easement exhibits (completed) 
• Building Permits: Grading and Demolition plan for building removal (pending approval 

and agreement of Todd property easement acquisition) 
• Final 100% contract documents (pending) 
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TO:  Zone 9 Advisory Committee 

FROM:  Freddy Otte, Biologist, City of San Luis Obispo 

DATE:   October 12, 2022 

SUBJECT:  Creek Maintenance Updates 

 

Most of the creek survey work has been completed and the hot spot/pinch point areas have 
been a focus for this effort. Marsh Street Bridge at the Promontory has been cleaned up and 
dead material has been removed from the channel. This location is critical due to it being the 
confluence area for both SLO and Stenner Creeks immediately downstream of downtown. 
Murray and Santa Rosa Streets over Stenner Creek has received maintenance since we have 
experienced flooding from this location in the past as well. Additional surveys in Stenner Creek 
up to Foothill Blvd still needs to occur but the area around the Foothill Bridge needs to be 
evaluated for the number of trees in the channel that may impede flow in the future. Stenner 
Creek from Chorro down to Broad Street has some debris from the businesses but City staff is 
following up on that. Additional projects have been identified in lower Prefumo Creek before it 
enters Laguna Lake (minor trimming of dead material near the channel), trimming of aquatic 
vegetation at the outlet of Laguna Lake and other dead trees in the channel in Prefumo Creek 
downstream of Laguna Lake that will be removed with contractor help.  
 
City/County efforts in East Fork SLO Creek will kick off with the California Conservation Corps 
coming out to assist with flood control activities for three weeks beginning October 17th.  
 
 

TO:  Zone 9 Advisory Committee 

FROM:  Jon Hall, Land Conservancy 

DATE:   October 12, 2022 

SUBJECT:  Arundo Removal Updates 

Work has begun and survey/control work is progressing from the upstream extent of the 
watershed to Los Osos Valley Road (LOVR). The homeless camps upstream of LOVR have been 
vacated allowing access to populations not accessible in previous years. However, those 
encampments have moved south of the Octagon Barn and that stretch of creek is now 
inaccessible due to safety concerns. We are also beginning outreach to the See Canyon 
watershed that drains into San Luis Creek and historically contains previously untreated 
populations of Arundo. The Large population at the SLO Creek and LOVR intersection is 
currently on hold due to permitting delays and CCC scheduling conflicts due to Fire Season 
needs taking precedent. 



 

13 
 

 

TO:  Zone 9 Advisory Committee 

FROM:  Brendan Clark, Supervising Water Resources Engineer, County Public Works 

DATE:   October 12, 2022 

SUBJECT:  East Fork Limited Study Updates 

Since the consultant presentation at the December 8th, 2021 meeting, the East Fork Study has 
experienced significant delays due to staff turnover at both the County and the consultant, 
Schaaf and Wheeler. County staff has been working closely with Schaaf and Wheeler to refine 
the models, discuss CIP opportunities, and more.  
 
Findings from the study are starting to solidify.  
 
Existing conditions: 

• Flooding in less than 10-yr interval 
• Backwater conditions are primary cause of flooding conditions. Area between Buckley 

and SLO Creek @ S. Higuera is incredibly flat. 
• Buckley road Culvert is very sensitive to clogging – increased maintenance will help.  

 
Future / Near-term Conditions 

• Buckley Road extension appears to have improved flood conditions for Buckley & 
Vachell. 

• Upstream storage improvements (i.e. near airport) would be modest. 
• Channel widening below Buckley Road appears to have the most effect at reducing 

flooding in the area.  
 
We expect a draft report to be completed ahead of our December 7th meeting for Committee 
review.  
 


